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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, September 23, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.  

Members Present:  Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Cannon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Goodman, Harrington, Haynes, Howe, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nowak, Pereira, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Richmond, Rizzardi, Shaeffer, Snyder, Thobaben, Weissbart, Yarnall, Zoellner.     
Members Absent:  Butler, Coffey, Gleason, Gunsalus, Knox, Ward.
Proxies:  Cheyne for Virnoche, Moyer for Schwetman.
Guests:  Ayoob, MacConnie, S. Smith, Dashiell, Burges, Swanger.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of September 9, 2008
M/S/P (Zoellner/Larson) to approve the minutes from the meeting of September 9, 2008, as corrected in the email distributed to senate members on 9/9/08.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
General Faculty President Powell and Senate Chair Mortazavi met with President Richmond on September 18 and discussed two issues with him.  The first issue concerned the formation of two search committees (AVP for Advancement and AVP for Enrollment Management) without an awareness of the new policy requiring the appointment of two faculty members on search committees at the AVP level or higher.  The Advancement search committee is already at the stage of inviting candidates to campus; so a special time for the Senate Executive Committee to meet with the candidates will be provided.  Two faculty members have been appointed now to serve on the search committee for the AVP for Enrollment Management.  They are professors Sheila Steinberg and Ken Fulgham.  Everyone was reminded that the Faculty Handbook is a compendium of university policies, not just for the faculty. 

The second discussion item concerned an agenda item from the University Executive Committee regarding freedom of speech on campus.  Vice President Gunsalus has been asked to review current campus policies and guidelines on freedom of speech and to propose ways to strengthen them.  This is the result of a recent issue that several students, who thought it was not handled well, brought to the attention of the administration.   It was decided that a review would be beneficial.  The issue concerns display space on campus (for example in the Library, Sieman’s Hall, etc.).  It appears there is no campus-wide policy on display space.
It was noted that this has come up before and the Senate, or some other group, has looked into it.  Chair Mortazavi noted that he tried to introduce a resolution on freedom of speech two or three years ago.  

The President and the Provost were asked to provide reassurance to the Senate that KHSU will not be considered a display space.

Proxies were announced.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee is presenting a resolution on today’s agenda and expects to have another resolution for the next Senate meeting.

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee held an organizational meeting last Friday and has the following items on its agenda:  faculty awards, modifications to Appendix K, work with ad hoc Review Committee for departmental RTP criteria and standards, discussion of the compilation of data from student evaluations at the institutional level, and development of a policy for department chair elections.  

Work was begun last year on some of the agenda items.  A survey was sent out regarding faculty awards and no responses were received.  The Committee welcomes ideas from faculty regarding what types of awards should be given and suggestions for making the award criteria more specific.  The due date for nominations for the Outstanding Professor Award will be changed to make it later in the year.  The Committee is considering formulating a more uniform policy for department chair elections.  Chair Kornreich was asked if the Committee will look at college bylaws and if it has considered whether or not the department chair election process is personnel related, i.e., involving issues of confidentiality.  Chair Kornreich said he would take these ideas to the Committee.

Dean Ayoob noted that the deans and department chairs have been working on a comprehensive document regarding department chairs.  He will forward the draft to the Faculty Affairs Committee.

Statewide Senate (Senator Thobaben):  Senator Thobaben asked President Richmond if he would talk about the current state of the budget and the implementation plan for the Board of Trustees’ (BOT) strategic plan.  
President Richmond noted that he had just received an email message announcing that the Governor had signed the budget.  The CSU will receive funding as reflected in the May Revise figures.  Considering California’s disastrous budget this year, it is good news for the CSU.  The May Revise added $97.6 million dollars to the CSU’s annual budget.  That still leaves the CSU with a deficit of ca. $212 million dollars, as a result of increases in faculty and staff salaries, increases in health and other fringe benefits, and other mandatory costs.  There were several items in the agreement which raised questions.  For example, the lottery money which HSU used to receive and use as a way of augmenting budgets is now being controlled by the State.  Lottery money will be replaced by general fund monies.  However, this makes it possible for the Legislature to use the monies for other purposes in the future.  Another aspect, which will be put to a vote in a State special election in the spring, is that the Governor and his financial affairs staff will have the opportunity, once the budget has been appropriated, to reduce it by about 7% for governmental units throughout the state.  This gives a lot of power to the Governor and his staff to make financial reductions that the Legislature does not have a role in.  The CSU and other educational institutions in the state will need to continue to lobby extensively during tough financial times.  In addition, the special election will create a rainy day fund, requiring the State to put 3% of its annual expenditures into the fund until it reaches ca. 12.5% of the total state budget.  There will be restrictions on the Legislature’s access to the fund.  The bottom line is that the CSU did pretty well given the financial struggles in California.

Provost Snyder has received a copy of the Access to Excellence plan and noted that it is very detailed in terms of benchmarks.  Statewide senators have also received the document.  The document will be distributed to the faculty.

General Faculty (President Powell):  A written report is included in the packet.  Another reminder to pay General Faculty dues will be sent out and a report to the faculty is forthcoming.
University Curriculum Committee (Chair Flashman):  The UCC took action on the Diversity and Common Grounds (DCG) Guidelines at its September 16 meeting.  UCC is recommending to the Associate Provost that the DCG Subcommittee of UCC articulate guidelines, similar to those used for all-university requirements, for use by the Registrar’s Office and Advising Center staff for decisions regarding courses to count for DCG.  This is primarily for transfer students who don’t have their transcripts evaluated for DCG at the time of transfer.  These transcripts will be reviewed by the Registrar’s Office.  Courses that do not clearly meet the guidelines will be referred to the Advising Center by petition, with final faculty review given to the DCG Subcommittee of the UCC.  The recommendation is made in response to the increasing workload related to transfer students and their requests for DCG approval for courses taken elsewhere.  Since the DCG Subcommittee members no longer have assigned time, UCC is recommending that some authority be delegated to the Registrar’s Office and Advising Center to handle requests and petitions.   It will also be an improvement in service for transfer students who will not have to wait as long to find out their status related to DCG.  
Associated Students (President Pereira):  Associated Students has been working on voter registration and committee appointments.  The new Legislative Vice President, Beth Weissbart, was introduced.  A.S. has students who are willing to do voter registration in classes.  The annual leadership conference will be held on October 10-11.  The theme of the conference is “Why Can’t We All Get Along: Uniting Our Campus Community Through Multigenerational Communication.”  An HSU alum, Pamela Cox-Otto, will speak and present workshops for faculty, staff and students on the topic of multigenerational communication.
A.S. was encouraged to remind students, during the voter registration process that absentee ballots must be returned to the place of registration; students cannot turn in their absentee ballots from San Diego to a polling station in Arcata.  If students vote absentee, they must be sure to return them via mail a minimum of a week ahead of time.  Or, they should be encouraged to register and vote in Humboldt County.
Val Arizzi reminded everyone of Lori Dengler’s Scholar of the Year dinner and presentation next Monday night.  Everyone was encouraged to attend the lecture, even if they were not able to attend the dinner.  

Provost Snyder also encouraged everyone to attend the Scholar of the Year event.

President’s Office (President Richmond):  The University Executive Committee forwarded to the Senate Executive Committee a list of prioritized agenda items that it hopes the Senate will consider working on this year.  As a member of the California Academy of Sciences, the President recently attended the opening of the Academy’s new building in Golden Gate Park in San Francisco.  He noted that it is worth a trip to San Francisco to see the new building and facilities.  It will be open to the public on September 27, 2008.  

The President outlined his proposed recruitment process for a permanent provost.  During the latter part of the Spring term, he would like to work with the Senate and other on campus  to put together a search committee, and would like to have a permanent provost in place no later than the end of the following academic year.

TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community (see Procedures for HSU Academic Senate Open Forum at www.humboldt.edu/~acadsen)

There were no speakers for the open forum.

1. Resolution on the Effective Date for Curriculum Changes (#03-08/09-EP)
M/S (Moyer/Kornreich) to place the resolution on the floor with an amendment to the second resolved clause (removing the words “of the Fall semester”) as follows:
Resolution on the Effective Date for Curriculum Changes

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that beginning in Fall 2010, only one version of the University curriculum and catalog (HSU Catalog) will be in effect during each academic year, and be it further  
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that beginning in Fall 2009, the deadline for submitting approved Curriculum Changes to the Registrar’s Office will be set at the latest date  that will permit the Registrar’s office to complete the work necessary to be able to build the schedule of classes for the next academic year.  Any changes submitted after that deadline will take effect in the Fall of the year after the subsequent year.

Rationale:  Our current system permits changes to the non-print version of the catalog each semester.  In addition to creating confusion for students, this system makes computerized degree-checks (DARS, for example) extremely complex.  By having only one version of the catalog in effect (in any format) for each academic year, we communicate more effectively with students.  

The deadline for submitting course changes needs to be in the Fall (most likely sometime in November) because the Registrar’s Office must have all information about a course entered into PeopleSoft before the process of building the schedule can begin.  Because students register for Fall courses in April, the building of the schedule must be done in February.

Working with this deadline will require that we learn to plan differently.  Here is a sample timeline:

· Early Spring of 2009, complete Assessment, start planning Curricular changes

· Late Spring 2009, early Fall 2009, submit changes to College Curriculum committee

· Hypothetical due date for approved changes to Registrar:  Nov. 15, 2009

· Changes submitted by the due date take effect in Fall 2010

· Changes submitted AFTER that due date (Dec. 2009, for example) take effect in the Fall of 2011.

Most other CSU campuses have similar policies with only one catalog in effect during each academic year, and a November deadline for catalog changes.
Currently, curriculum policies may be changed during the year and the printed catalog is then superseded by online updates.  This makes it difficult for students to know what the most current rules are.  It also makes it difficult to run computer graduation checks like DARS, since the changes and updates are a moving target.  When the resolution was originally drafted, the committee thought that the latest deadline possible would be in late Fall.  However, the Registrar’s Office is optimistic that at a point in the future, the deadline may be later than the Fall semester.  The words removed from the second resolved clause make the resolution more flexible in terms of a possible later deadline.

Discussion:

· This will make the catalog which a student selects for his/her graduation check a certain entity, instead of a moving target.

· The Registrar noted that initially the deadlines will need to be earlier.  Things are taking a little more time with the new PeopleSoft system and staff are having to build new processes.  Over time, it will become easier and the deadline can be extended.

Voting occurred on amended resolution #03-08/09-EP and PASSED with 1 Abstention.

M/S (Flashman/Larson) that the Senate recommends the following action be taken for the academic year 2008-2009 only:  

Faculty vacancies in the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) representing colleges will be filled by appointment by the Senate Appointments Committee (SAC).  Candidates for the vacancies will be solicited by the committee from the college faculties as soon as possible with appointments made on a running basis until all vacancies are filled.

Senator Flashman provided the following background and reasons for the motion.  The UCC currently has four vacancies for faculty representatives.  To have an election for these positions, there have to be two candidates for each position.  The first election held in Spring, 2008, had adequate candidates for the positions.  After the Interim Provost announced that service on the UCC would not be given assigned time (3 units for the year), the winning candidates withdrew.  A second election attempt in the Spring was not successful in attracting an adequate number of candidates and the recent attempt this September has also been unsuccessful in attracting an adequate number of candidates from any of the colleges.  
The UCC is a University level committee; it is not a committee of the Senate.  The election of members is organized to guarantee representation by colleges but election by the university faculty.  A limited time appointment by the SAC will take care of membership this year in an orderly fashion.  Appointment by the SAC will ensure that college representation and university wide values are maintained.  

Elections for membership on the UCC (for 4 plus new members) can be held again in the spring when either a new scheme for university curriculum supervision may be in place or a more clear indication of the work load and responsibilities for membership on the UCC will be recognized.

Discussion:

· The length of appointment will be for one year only.  It was noted that this may make it difficult to maintain a staggered rotation of members.

Voting on the motion occurred and PASSED Unanimously.
M/S/P (Flashman/Larson) to make the motion an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

2. TIME CERTAIN:  4:45 – WASC Update (Greg Crawford)

Professor Greg Crawford provided an update on the WASC reaccreditation process.  He reviewed some of the key points made in the Capacity and Preparatory Review (CPR) report last year.  Accreditation and assessment are critical.  The president of WASC was quoted as saying, “standards of accreditation place special emphasis on student learning and on the obligation of institutions to assess student learning and identify ways to improve it.  HSU has a history of beginning such efforts, but failing to sustain them.“  This language is echoed through the visitation team’s report in a number of places and it is a critical piece for the campus to deal with.  HSU has failed to do this well in the last ten years.  It is difficult for the campus to respond now, and to be collecting the kind of information needed for decision-making on curriculum and allocation of resources, when there hasn’t been a past commitment to this.  There is no quick-fix solution for this problem.
The approach is changing from teaching-centered instruction to learning-centered instruction.  The concept of a “culture of evidence” is also an area where HSU is lacking.  Lack of data for use in decision-making was identified by WASC as a problem.  The campus is being asked to establish priorities and align resources with those priorities.  HSU decision-making processes need to be more effective.    
WASC will return in March 2010.  HSU’s report needs to be written and to WASC by December 2009.  A draft will be written by early Fall 2009 so that it can be shared with the campus.  This means a lot of data gathering needs to occur now in order to facilitate this.
Everyone was encouraged to read the report from the visitation team that was handed out at the opening Fall convocation.

The campus will have to decide what it is not going to continue to do, in order to be able to free up resources to do the things that are being mandated.  The Educational Effectiveness Review team from WASC is going to expect that the infrastructure for educational effectiveness is in place, that assessment is underway, and it will expect to be able to see how effectively HSU’s instructional infrastructure is working to support student learning.  

A great deal of work still needs to be on assessment prior to educational effectiveness review, especially in terms of mapping departmental outcomes to institutional outcomes.  It was noted that some departments have a clear focus on how they assess their students, while other departments appear to have barely begun the process.  The processes for considering and developing learning outcomes in General Education (GE) are inconsistent across GE areas.  Oversight and approval of curriculum, including GE,  appears to be de-centralized, to the point of being less than cohesive. 
HSU has had varied success in assessing GE.  Most areas have developed learning outcomes, but few have developed an assessment plan.  This may be partly due to a lack of clear guidelines and the absence of a single oversight authority for GE.  WASC feels that more attention should be focused on GE by a single authority within the HSU community.

Currently, out of 45 major programs on campus, 12 have achieved all of the six benchmarks over the last two years.  There are four additional programs that have met five of the six benchmarks.  Some departments are only missing their mission and goals statement, or they haven’t worked out their multi-year assessment plan.  The overall picture is one of a lack of complete engagement in the assessment process.  The work needs to be done, regardless of time constraints.  There are four programs that have not even developed their programmatic learning outcomes.  We’re not getting very far and to a certain extent, we’re paying the price of not having engaged as fully as we might have in the past.  

WASC Theme II is ensuring academic excellence for underrepresented students.  HSU chose to set a goal of having all underrepresented minority groups match the general CSU retention and graduation rates.  It is expected that by the time we have the educational effectiveness review, there will be significant amount of activity and the beginnings of measurable data for this goal. Professor Llyn Smith has been brought on board to help support the activities in this area.  They are reconnecting with the first set of programs from two years ago and will be assessing their success, etc.

A document on HSU’s WASC efforts has been distributed to the Provost’s Council and will be handed out at the next department chairs meeting.  There is a lot of work to do and not all problems will be solved by March 2010; but HSU needs to show a good faith effort and substantial engagement in these issues.
Discussion:

· What does “learning centered” versus “teaching centered” mean?  It seems like a false dichotomy; i.e., we shouldn’t pick one over the other.  We’ve lived with the phrase “student centered” for years.  The meaning of these phrases  is confusing and unclear.  It was explained that “learning centered” means being clear about what you want your students to learn, assessing what your students are learning, and engaging in ways to improve teaching.  It is not meant to reflect a complete separation of teaching and learning.
· Are alumni being surveyed as part of the assessment process?  Looking at what graduates are doing seems to be a good way to assess how programs are doing.  For example, there are at least three HSU graduates from the Geography program working in Washington D.C.  in well-known organizations.  This is a qualitative assessment of how well Geography is doing.

· Professor Meisel in Sociology has a graduate class that is working on an alumni survey  that incorporates both markers for retention and student success and also with the HSU learning outcomes.

· These kinds of assessment will be critical when we are dealing fuzzier outcomes.  There is a challenge in the outcomes and assessment “game” in terms of dealing with qualitative data.  Sometimes qualitative data is hard to compare.  But both qualitative and meaningful quantitative data are needed.
· It was suggested that HSU needs to focus on the guidance it is receiving from the visitation team and from the WASC commission itself, and take it seriously.

· The University Curriculum Committee (UCC) is the single authority for GE, so why is this being questioned.  It was noted that Area B is primarily in CNRS, and Areas C and D are mostly in CAHSS and CPS – and that may have appeared confusing to the WASC review team.  

· There was a mechanism in place four or five years ago for gathering evidence on graduates through the Career Center.  The number of graduates that go on to work in their field of study is a valid measure of success.  Contact with alumni also provides feedback on the currency of programs.  For accredited programs it is a good idea to look at who is receiving licenses and registrations.  For example, during 2001-2007, 51% of the registered professional foresters in California came from HSU.  The Career Center was doing a great job of providing this kind of data; can it be reinstated?
· This is good information to help with assessment, especially for programs that have a more vocational bent.  But not all programs are vocationally oriented; it’s not a matter of one size fits all.  Should we expect to have similar evidence gathering for different departments?

The University of California system has just posted online the beginning of their outcomes assessment.  They are including a great deal of qualitative data such as surveys of graduates, etc.  

Every major has anecdotes relating to successful graduates that keep in touch and have found great jobs.  Unless you know how many graduates there are in proportion to how many are succeeding, it doesn’t mean anything to have those case studies or self-reports.  Typically, only those who are successful will respond to surveys.  The quantitative data is very important to have for WASC.
An easy and informative way to assess graduates would be to have seniors take a subject GRE.  This is expensive – are there any institutional resources to support this kind of testing?  It was noted that at this point there are no resources for this, but it is not out of the question to consider the possibility of reallocating resources for this.

It is important to have a culture of evidence.  However, care needs to be taken so that it does not become a disservice to disciplines and areas where benefits and measures of success are more intangible, yet equally important.   Within the Arts, some of the most powerful benefits offered to students are intangible.  Some services offered do not lend themselves to quantitative study; an appropriate balance needs to be maintained.

OLD BUSINESS

3. Postponed discussion of the following motion:  The Academic Senate of HSU acknowledges having received President Rollin Richmond's "Response to the Humboldt State University Academic Senate Executive Committee Summary of Concerns with Presidential Leadership" (dated May 30, 2008) as a response to the Senate’s “Resolution on a Procedure to Address the Concerns of the Faculty Members of Humboldt State University with Regard to the Actions of President Rollin Richmond and His Administration (#05-07/08-EX) and the Senate’s Bill of Particulars (2/19/08).  As the next step, the Senate requests that President Richmond and the Senate work together to develop a specific plan and timetable to establish a dialogue that will address our concerns with the President’s response to the following issues:  1)  Shared Governance (Bill of Particulars  #’s 5-7), 2) Budget Management (Bill of Particulars #’s 2,9,10), and 3) Communication (Bill of Particulars #’s 3,6,8).
Chair Mortazavi read the motion that was made at the previous Senate meeting.
Discussion:

· It is time to put all of this to rest.  It is not a disgruntled few who are unhappy with President Richmond’s administration, it is a disgruntled mass.  There are a large number of people who have signed the ongoing petition from Professor Jones.  This is reflective of a large number of people who have concerns about the institution, including faculty, staff, and students.  The process began with data collected a year ago and the time has run out.  If there was to be a vote of no confidence, it should have been done at the time the data was collected.  

· This process shouldn’t be handed off to new members of the senate who weren’t involved last year.  The President responded as the Senate requested, regardless of whether or not anyone likes his response.  This should be put to rest; the Senate owes it to the President, his administration, and our constituents to bring it to a rest.

· A major problem with this motion is that it doesn’t require the President to meet with us or to do anything specific; it is only a motion to “request” action by the President.
· We (the faculty) need to continue serious conversation with the President about our concerns.  The motion is supported; we can’t simply stop things.

· The motion is an attempt to give the President another chance.  A mechanism for requiring the President to respond to us has already been put in place through motions made last year which state that if the President’s response is not satisfactory, then the Senate has the job of deciding whether or not to proceed with a vote of no confidence.

· The motion is supported, in the spirit of continuing to try and keep a dialogue open.  The Senate is only a recommending body; we can’t require the President to do anything, we can only make a request.  

· The Keeling and Associates report may be helpful to the Senate in attempting to address the issues.
· The meeting was briefly interrupted with the announcement that a device was discovered in the Library parking lot that looked like a pipe bomb.  The Library was evacuated and the area was cordoned off.  Everyone in the room was reassured that Nelson Hall was a safe space and there was no need to evacuate.

· The current motion is vague in respect to the timeline.  It was understood from the discussion at the last Senate meeting, that the Senate Executive Committee would discuss a timeline in regard to the motion – did this happen?  It was discussed and the Committee felt it was best to wait and see if the Keeling & Associates report would address some of the issues, before taking action.   It is not yet known when the report will be received and how it will be distributed.  The President requested that the report go to the whole campus.
· We have a lot of other things to do and money and time are too valuable to let this keep dragging on.   The motion will be supported if it will end this quickly.

· The motion is opposed because there is no evidence of a dialogue taking place; the President and the faculty are talking past each other.  We don’t need to continue this.  Closure would be valuable so we can stop the pretense that we are talking to each other.
· One goal is that people want resolution to this issue.  Another goal is to continue the conversation, which some also want.  The motion is confusing and vague as to its purpose.  Is the purpose of establishing a dialogue to communicate the parts of the President’s response we see as inadequate?  If so, we need to tighten it up, set a due date, etc., so it doesn’t fall into a black hole as the Bill of Particulars seemed to last year.  The motion is too vague to achieve the goal of expressing our concerns about the President’s response.

M/S (Cheyne/Thobaben) to postpone the motion indefinitely.
A motion to postpone indefinitely kills the pending main motion.  It is fully debatable and opens the main motion to debate.  In addition to killing the main motion, this motion is useful for opponents to learn, without risk of adopting the main motion, who favors and who opposes it.
One of the primary functions of the Senate and the Senate Executive Committee is to consistently engage in a dialogue with the President.  Clearly, that has not been as effective over a period of time as we would have liked it to be, and this has led to certain actions.  This motion is unnecessary if the Senate engages in an ongoing dialogue with the faculty and the President.  It is time to move on and accept that the Senate’s role will keep that dialogue open.  The actions taken by the Senate over the course of the last year may not have been ideal, but it is water under the bridge.  We need to put the matter rest with an understanding that a dialogue will continue.  WASC makes it crucial that we come to a meeting of the minds about a vision for the university and other critical issues.
Discussion:

· There was expressed disagreement about the function of the Senate.  The Senate is the primary faculty policy-recommending body.  It is not charged to have an ongoing dialogue with the President.  Resolutions are brought to the Senate floor for discussion.  Lack of confidence in the Senate Executive Committee and its ability to engage in ongoing dialogue with the President was expressed.  Do not vote to postpone the motion indefinitely.

· Vote against the motion to postpone indefinitely and vote in favor of the main motion, with the addition of a reference to the Keeling & Associates report.
· It was clarified that if the Senate votes in favor of postponing the main motion indefinitely, there will be no further debate on the motion.  Another motion can be made in its place.

· There seems to be disagreement among long-term senators about the institutional function of the Academic Senate.  If the institutional role of the Senate is to protect the academic integrity of the institution, then this goes along with the notion of putting forward policies.  But those policies have to serve an institutional function, which would be to protect academic integrity.  This also goes along with the role of maintaining a dialogue.  Another institutional role, which is being ignored to some extent, is that the Academic Senate is a representative body and has a responsibility to its constituents.  If our mission is to protect academic integrity and our secondary role is to represent our constituents – how can we do that most productively?   The Senate is not fulfilling its representative function, if indeed, there is wide-spread concern about the leadership of the institution.  What do we need to put in place to ensure that the Senate protects the integrity of HSU?  The Senate is obligated to do something productive that serves its institutional function.  If this resolution or a vote of no confidence doesn’t accomplish this, then what can the Senate do to make sure that its relationship with the President is productive in terms of protecting academic integrity at HSU.  This needs to be considered before voting yes or no on the resolutions.
· The motion to postpone the main motion on the floor is not supported.  There are a large number of faculty who have grave concerns about the future of the University, the Senate, and the President.  In order for the Senate to fulfill its responsibilities, it is crucial that it do something.  There should be an amendment to the original motion to stipulate a timeline and give ourselves three to four weeks to include the Keeling & Associates report in our deliberations.
M/S (Zoellner/Marshall) to end debate and vote immediately.  Motion PASSED with 1 No vote and 4 Abstentions.
Voting on the motion to “postpone the main motion indefinitely” occurred and FAILED with 2 Yes votes, 18 No votes, and 5 Abstentions.  

Discussion returned to the original main motion:

The Academic Senate of HSU acknowledges having received President Rollin Richmond's "Response to the Humboldt State University Academic Senate Executive Committee Summary of Concerns with Presidential Leadership" (dated May 30, 2008) as a response to the Senate’s “Resolution on a Procedure to Address the Concerns of the Faculty Members of Humboldt State University with Regard to the Actions of President Rollin Richmond and His Administration (#05-07/08-EX) and the Senate’s Bill of Particulars (2/19/08).  As the next step, the Senate requests that President Richmond and the Senate work together to develop a specific plan and timetable to establish a dialogue that will address our concerns with the President’s response to the following issues:  1)  Shared Governance (Bill of Particulars  #’s 5-7), 2) Budget Management (Bill of Particulars #’s 2,9,10), and 3) Communication (Bill of Particulars #’s 3,6,8).
M/S (Zoellner/Marshall) to end debate and vote immediately.  Motion PASSED with 4 No votes.

Voting on the following motion occurred and PASSED with 17 Yes votes, 6 No votes, and 2 Abstentions. 

M/S (Thobaben/Larson) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.  Motion PASSED with 1 No vote and 4 Abstentions.
It was suggested that a group be formed from the Senate Executive Committee to include the chair of the Senate, the chair of each standing committee and one member-at-large from the Senate, and that this group begin meeting with the President on a regular basis and report back to the Senate.

The motion says address “our” concerns – is this a set of concerns that the Senate as a majority is in agreement with?  Or are these concerns of individual members of the Senate?  It will be important to clarify what the concerns are and whose concerns they are, in the discussions with the President 
To some extent this small group is being given the authority to speak on behalf of the Senate to the President.  Because of past criticism, members of the Senate Executive Committee are reluctant to take on the responsibility of having further discussions with the President, on behalf of the Senate.

The Senate needs to articulate its concerns as a body, to be shared with the President.  The motion actually states that the purpose of the dialogue is to address concerns with the President’s response; not concerns in general.  The Senate needs to discuss and articulate its concerns with the President’s response.  Without this, it will be difficult for any group to represent the Senate. 

There are several items that could begin the conversation; for example, the President’s response regarding  shared governance suggested developing a joint and succinct definition of shared governance.  That would be a good starting point.

It was noted that a discussion of shared governance with the President must put the faculty first.  Both the discussion and the agreement must be between the faculty and the President.  The President may pursue agreements with students and staff separately, but the Senate represents the faculty.
No one has been going a bad job during this process, even though there has been a lot of criticism, primarily due to people not seeing eye to eye on the major issues.  This is not going to change – and it has made this whole issues difficult and time-consuming.  There is no consensus among the faculty about what is wrong and what is most important.  It is important that this small group be supported in its work, rather than attacked and criticized.

It was suggested that the last ten minutes of the meeting be used to discuss how senators define shared governance, so that the small group will have information to proceed with.
Some people have done a bad job during this process.  The issues to which the president should be responding have been articulated and are alluded to in the motion.  The categories include references to the Bill of Particulars which explicitly alludes to the information survey.  The President’s job is to respond to a package of information that has accumulating now for almost two years.  Concerns have been exhaustively articulated.  The Senate should trust the small group to go about its business.

M/S (Flashman/Goodman) that the Senate authorize a committee of six people, composed of members from the Senate Executive Committee and members-at-large from the Senate, to continue the work as directed in the motion that was just passed.
Discussion:
· The motion needs to specifically identify the members of the committee.
· Six members is too many to meet with the President – it would be like a firing squad.  

M/S (Kornreich/Thobaben) to amend the motion to explicitly state the members of the committee will be the Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary of the Senate and Senator Goodman.

Discussion on the amendment:

· Senator Goodman expressed concern about his ability to serve on the committee in a constructive way.  It was suggested that he has been a vocal critic of the process and for that reason, he would be an appropriate member of the committee.

Voting on the amendment occurred and PASSED with 1 Abstention.
The amended motion now reads:  The Senate authorize a committee comprised of the officers of the Senate (Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary) and Senator Goodman, as a member-at-large, to continue the work as directed in the motion passed earlier.

Voting on the amended motion occurred and PASSED with 1 Abstention.
Meeting adjourned at 6 p.m.



















